Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting
May 8, 2017
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:30 pm, May 8, 2017 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting are Councilpersons Burton Seymour Jr., Hubert Pritchard and Charles Hebbard. Also present, Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Codes Officer Jody Thieme, Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Planning Board Chairman Mark Crane and six (6) residents.  Councilperson Scott Brown was absent.
Supervisor Eisnor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.
There being no one wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular session and asked for the Highway Report.

Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported;
      A)  Picking up brush (first round completed for the whole town)

      B)  Taking off plows and servicing plow trucks

      C)  Hauling stone for road work

The Highway Superintendent added that the new truck will be delivered on May 9, 2017.  It will then go to have the plow installed and it should be ready to use by next week.
The Supervisor stated that the Ferris mower is in bad shape.  Highway Superintendent Eddy added that the muffler and the starter are both bad.  The estimate for repairs is over $800.00.  Superintendent Eddy got quotes from Clinton Tractor for a used one at $6,500.00 or a brand new one for $7,650.00.  Both quotes include an $800.00 trade in for our mower.

Discussion continued on the General Fund, Garage, Equipment line item and if these funds could be used toward the purchase of a mower.  These funds could be combined with the Highway Fund, Equipment line item to pay for a mower.  Councilperson Seymour indicated he would rather see the Town purchase the new mower as it would come with a warranty. 

68 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to purchase a New Ferris S-Cut Series mower for $6,849.00. $5,000.00 to be taken from account A5132.200 General Fund, Garage, Equipment and $1,849.00 from account DA5130.200, Highway Fund, Equipment to make up the full purchase price of the Ferris.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors Report.
Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek was absent but submitted the following report;

The Tentative roll is in. A copy has been left with the Town Clerk. The Star Exemptions are   $41,920 for the Enhance, $19,200 for the Basic, up from last year. Enhance up $19,200 and Basic up $600. Our Equalization rate will be 63.5%. The notices have gone out on the new Assessments. I will be sitting with the Roll on Sat. the 20th for 4 Hours and the 10th for 8 Hours, the 17th for 4 Hours. Assessment Review Board will meet May 23rd between the hours of 2:00 pm to 4 pm and 6:00 pm to 8:00 pm.   

The Supervisor then asked for the Codes Report.
Codes Officer Jody Thieme submitted the following Codes Report.

	Month
	April-17
	         Building 
	Permits
	 & Septic
	Permits
	 Monthly
	 Report

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	04/06/17
	2017-0017
	Gigliotti
	Vincent
	6185 NYS Rt. 233
	274.000-1-41.2  
	Comm. Bldg.
	$585.00

	04/11/17
	2017-0018
	Lenhart
	Joseph
	4274 Skyline Dr.
	325.000-1-44
	Assessory
	$51.00

	04/13/17
	2017-9993
	Spaven
	Daniel
	5540 St. Rt. 233
	302.000-1-60
	ZBA Referral
	$75.00

	04/18/17
	2017-0019
	Novak
	Laura
	6047 Greenway-Lowell
	272.000-1-58
	Solar Panels
	$25.00

	04/25/17
	2017-0020
	Cacciotti
	Angelo
	5444 NYS Rt.26
	300.000-1-33.13
	Abv. Grd Pool
	$30.00

	04/25/17
	2017-0021
	Gardner
	Lance
	4256 Skyline Dr.
	325.000-1-46
	Garage
	$148.00

	04/25/17
	2017-0022
	Knight
	Tom
	7541 E. South St.
	327.000-6-21
	Porch
	$30.00

	04/25/17
	2017-0023
	Humphries
	
	NYS Rt. 233
	302.000-1-63.1
	Emergency Egress
	$11.14

	04/27/17
	2017-0024
	Wilson
	Tammy & Chris
	4574 Station Hill
	326.000-1-5
	Res. Septic
	$45.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$1000.14


Codes Officer Thieme stated that the total for March was $1,000.14.00.  There was one complaint regarding an electrical issue on Martin Drive.  After investigation the Codes Officer deemed the situation a civil issue, not a codes issue.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and indicated the following report was submitted by the Water Plant Operator, Ted Flint.

Westmoreland Water District
Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed numerous UFPO dig requests and 1 emergency UFPO.

· Seymour Excavating was rewarded job to hook up water to a house on Rte 233 in the middle of May.

· Replaced batteries for MTU unit up on the water storage tank.

· Ordered sample bottles for THM & HAA5 test requirements for Westmoreland & Spencer Settlement water districts. 

· Performed maintenance on chlorine injection system in the pump house. 

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed 2 UFPO’s.

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.
Supervisor Eisnor asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;

In April we loaned out 803 items, registered five (5) new patrons and purchased twenty-two (22) new books for $343.11.  Book Club:  eleven people met to read and discuss “Empty Mansions”.

Senior Clerk McFadden advised the Board that the two (2) new hires for the Reading Center are working out very well.

Supervisor Eisnor presented the Board with Riley McFadden’s letter of resignation effective May 31, 2017.

69 Councilperson Pritchard advanced a motion to accept the resignation letter of Riley McFadden with deep regret and appreciation.  Councilperson Seymour seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Senior Library Clerk for her report and asked for the Attorney’s report.
Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported that he has been working with the Assistant County Attorney on his recommended changes to the verbiage in the Mowing Agreement.  Attorney Mattacola explained that ne changes can be made to this year’s agreement as it has already been approved by the County Legislators.  The County insists that the mowing and ditching agreements are consistent for all Towns.  The  County Attorney assured Attorney Mattacola that he will have an opportunity to review the proposed 2018 agreements prior to presentation to the County Legislators. 
Attorney Mattacola stated that the current wording is not that bad, so if the Town decides to mow it, it should be fine.

Supervisor Eisnor asked the Attorney if he had the contract ready for MVWA to install a tower and meters in the Westmoreland Water District.  Attorney Mattacola replied that he did not, but would have it to the Supervisor by the end of the week.

70 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to authorize the Supervisor to sign the contract with MVWA as soon as the Attorney has it completed.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

The Supervisor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerk’s Report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;
In April, the Town Clerk’s office sold six (6) new dog licenses, renewed sixty-two (62) individual dog licenses and one (1) purebred license for $557.00.  Of that, $117.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $440.00. 

On April 4, 2017, twenty-seven (27) late notices were sent out for dogs due in March 2017.  Renewal notices for eighty-one (81) dogs due in May were sent out on April 26, 2017.

Decals sales totaled $270.00; $255.08 was sent to the Department of Agriculture and Markets and the Town received $14.92 in commissions.

There were no marriage licenses sold.  Seventeen (17) certified copies were issued for $170.00 and four (4) fire inspection payments were received for $200.00.  Copying charges of $5.00 were collected.

Nine (9) permanent handicapped permits were issued or renewed during the month.  

Eight (8) building permits and one (1) septic permit were issued in the month of April totaling $1000.14. 

The error in the Street Light account billing, identified by Councilperson Pritchard has been corrected.
I submitted preliminary paperwork for the $75,000.00 grant we were awarded by Senator Griffo.

On May 16, 2017 I will be attending a Local Update Census Addresses (LUCA) workshop in Utica.  Beverly will cover the Office from noon to 4:00 pm.

Summer hours will commence in the Clerk’s Office effective May 26, 2017 and continue until August 2017.

Communications received:

1. NYMIR- annual meeting and voting proxy.

2. Association of Towns- explanation of the Governors County shared services plan. 
3. Oneida County DOT- notification of restricted Highway.
4. Comp Alliance- 2016 Annual Report.
5. Oneida County Board of Legislators- notice of public hearing on Farmland Protection Plan.
Checks received:

1. Westmoreland Fire District





$    4,684.00

2. Hilary Webb


   park rental



$          25.00

3. Jessica Dick


   park rental



$          25.00

4. Town of Bridgewater

   ½ Assessors dues


$          50.00


5. Westmoreland Justice Court
   March 2017-Justice Bowers

$    9,967.00

6. Westmoreland Justice Court
   March 2017-Justice Ossont

$  14,595.00              

7. Christine Golden

   park rental



$          25.00  

8. Beverly Merriman

   park rental      


$          25.00

9. County Of Oneida

2017 Snow Removal, 2nd payment  
$105,630.00

10. Camelot Village

water payment


$  18,871.50

The Supervisor thanked the Clerk for her report.
Councilperson Pritchard stated that he had a conversation with Mark Crane, Planning Board Chairman.  The Planning Board is upset with the Zoning Board of Appeals for granting a variance for a 100 square foot sign in a residential district.  A discussion commenced on the new signage laws that were passed and the failure of the Zoning Board to adhere to them.  Marc Crane asked the Town Attorney if a variance had to be granted and was told no.  Mr. Crane also asked if a vote could be taken prior to receiving recommendation from the County planning Board.  Attorney Mattacola stated that the Board could vote prior to the County’s response, but should make the motion contingent on approval from the County Planning Department.
Councilperson Pritchard also stated that he has property that borders the property in question and did not receive notification.  Councilperson Prichard added that no sign indicating the property was under a ZBA review was ever placed on the property.  He further stated that the Board specifically voted the Zoning Board Chairman is responsible to place a sign on any property under Zoning Board review.
Councilperson Pritchard spoke on the Rt. 233 Water Extension Project.  Councilperson Hebbard read the following e-mail he received from C. Jack Dodson;

“I reached out to two grant writing firms (GEMS Grants and Thoma Development Group) regarding the above mentioned project.  Both have agreed to provide a proposal for grant writing services for CFA funding.  Once I receive the proposals I will send them on.  I believe I should receive them this week.  I plan on attending the CFA forum at Herkimer Community College tomorrow (sponsored by Mohawk Valley EDGE) to request the project be placed on the recommended project list.  Call me with any questions.”

Councilperson Pritchard stated he attempted to contact Carolyn Williams for help with the grant writing but had no success in getting ahold of her.  He then contacted Senator Griffo’s office. Councilperson Pritchard was advised to put together the facts and figures and forward the information to Senator Griffo’s office.  They would make sure that the right people saw the application.  Councilperson Hebbard agreed to speak with Supervisor Meelan regarding the Indium issue. 

Councilperson Prichard stated he went to the Town Park to inspect the new football field.  The seed that was planted last year did not take well and he recommended that we re-seed it this year.  Superintendent Eddy suggested a seeder this time, not hydro-seed.  Councilperson Pritchard agreed that a no-till seeder would be best.  Councilperson Hebbard stated there is a bare patch on the baseball field as well.
71 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to purchase 300 pounds of grass seed to re-seed the football field and left field of the baseball field.  Councilperson Seymour seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Councilperson Pritchard spoke about the potential water leak at the Reading Center.  He stated that MVWA has the appropriate equipment to locate the leak and the shut off.  Supervisor Eisnor stated he called NY Leak detection and was quoted $1,850.00 per day.  The Supervisor stated he would call Steve Gassner at MVWA in the morning.
Councilperson Seymour asked about the status of the request to lower the speed limit on Route 233 from the school to South Street and adding a stop light at the Route 233/South Street intersection.  Attorney Mattacola stated that he put the request in through the State DOT.  He has not had a reply as of yet but will now follow up. 

Councilperson Hebbard spoke of the weeds growing up through the wood chips in the playground at the Town Park.  He got a quote from Tru-Green to spray the playground areas twice a year.  The small playground could use more wood chips.

Councilperson Hebbard stated that the baseball field needs infield mix.

Councilperson Hebbard has set up a meeting on May 10th with the heads of all the sporting organizations to go over the Park rules, entertainment at the Park and family events.  Councilperson Hebbard added that he is attempting to put together a Summer Program, two (2) days a week at the Park also.

Councilperson Pritchard asked if there was any word on the pool.  Councilperson Hebbard replied that he has not heard anything.

72 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to hire Tru-Green to spray the wood chips at the playground, twice this year for a fee of $400.00.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Attorney Mattacola asked to review the contract before Councilperson Hebbard signs it.

Supervisor Eisnor told the Board that Fred Wickham put together a bid prospectus for paving the parking lot at the Town Hall and Station Road.  We will have sealed bids by the June meeting. 

The Supervisor stated the concrete bids are in as follows:


Goodson Concrete

$26,850.00


Masonry Worker

$30,319.38

SOS Restorations of CNY
$12,600.00

The Board reviewed each bid and a short discussion took place.

73 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour to award Goodson Concrete the job to replace the Town Hall entrance, the Justice Court entrance, the Reading Center entrance, 10’ of curbing and the Highway Garage apron for $26,850.00.  Councilperson Hebbard seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
74 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
75 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and place on file the minutes of April 10, 2017, as written. All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
76 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follows:

Westmoreland Water District
vouchers #36-#44
which total
    $ 1,396.24   

All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

77 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard, to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #109 through #138 totaling $23,078.80.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 

Councilperson Hebbard questioned voucher #159, Oneida County Commissioner of Finance in the General Fund.  This bill shows the County is charging back $81.92 in fire tax charged for a duplicate parcel in Camelot Village.  A short discussion followed and the Board decided to pay the bill and the Town Clerk will investigate if it is the Town’s responsibility or the Fire Departments.

78 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #136 through #167, which totals $29,546.13.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor announced the next regular meeting will be held on June 12, 2017 at 6:30 pm.  He then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Barbara Philips of Stone Road asked what the Board decided to do with the Lowell Property, sell or not sell.  Councilperson Pritchard replied not to sell.
Roger Doyle, President of Little League, thanked the Town for helping with the opening day parade, the Highway Superintendent for field preparation and Councilperson Hebbard.  He added that MADD threw out the first pitch and gave a short presentation to the children on the hazards of drunk driving.
Mr. Doyle stated that the participants in Little League dropped by 28 this year but they gained enough younger children to make up for it.  Westmoreland Little League is first in the League for participates. 

Ron Klopfenstein, President of the Historical Society stated that the Historical Society will be holding a celebration on June 11, 2017 in honor of Flag Day.

 Supervisor Eisnor then re-convened to the regular session.

79 There being no other business to discuss, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:45 P.M. 
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick, Town Clerk
